

Legal and non-legal barriers to abortion in Ireland and the United Kingdom

Medicine Access @ Point of Care 2021, Volume 5: I-10 @ The Author(s) 2021 Article reuse guidelines: sagepub.com/journals-permissions DOI: 10.1177/23992026211040023 journals.sagepub.com/home/map



Sydney Calkin lo and Ella Berny²

Abstract

This article compares abortion laws, regulations and access patterns in the United Kingdom and the Republic of Ireland. We focus in most detail on the Republic of Ireland, Northern Ireland and England with a shorter discussion of Scotland and Wales. We attend to the laws and legal reforms in each region but also consider the non-legal factors that restrict or facilitate abortion services in each place. In this article, we seek to illustrate the complex relationship between abortion law and abortion access, noting especially how non-legal barriers shape the way an abortion law functions for the people who live under it.

Keywords

Legislation, policy, expanded access, abortion, reproductive rights

Date received: 25 March 2021; accepted: 30 July 2021

Introduction

This article compares abortion laws, regulations and access patterns in the United Kingdom and the Republic of Ireland. We focus in most detail on the Republic of Ireland, Northern Ireland and England with a shorter discussion of Scotland and Wales. We attend to the laws and legal reforms in each region but also consider the non-legal factors that restrict or facilitate abortion services in each place. In this article, we seek to illustrate the complex relationship between abortion law and abortion access, noting especially how non-legal barriers shape the way an abortion law functions for the people who live under it.

Two of the regions discussed in this article, Northern Ireland and the Republic of Ireland, have recently undergone seismic shifts in their abortion laws. England has historically been the destination country for abortion travellers from these two regions and continues to receive large numbers of non-resident abortion-seekers. It is also in the midst of its own transformation on abortion regulation which has been accelerated by changes to the abortion service during the Covid-19 pandemic. Our analysis accounts for these recent changes, but it also situates these abortion regimes in a longer context of interdependence. We cannot

understand the current or former abortion regimes of Ireland or Northern Ireland without understanding their relationship to England's abortion system. Despite their recent reforms, abortion regimes in Ireland and Northern Ireland today continue to be deeply connected to English abortion infrastructure. Scotland and Wales, by contrast, have been less integral to abortion services for people from Ireland and Northern Ireland because their services are not easily accessible for people travelling from abroad.

All of the regions discussed in this article except Scotland are also united by having been governed – until recently – by the same law that criminalised abortion: the 1861 Offences Against the Person Act. This Act made it a criminal offence for a person to have an unlawful abortion or for any other person to carry out an unlawful abortion – even in cases of rape, incest or fatal foetal abnormality – except

¹Queen Mary University of London, London, UK ²Amnesty International UK, London, UK

Corresponding author:

Sydney Calkin, Queen Mary University of London, Mile End Road, London E1 4NS, UK.
Email: s.calkin@qmul.ac.uk

where there was risk of permanent and serious damage to a woman's life, and held penalties of up to life imprisonment (p. 10).² In England and Wales, reforms in 1967 clarified conditions under which legal abortion may take place, although the 1861 Act still remains in force. Scotland also adopted the 1967 Act, before which common law governed abortion. In Northern Ireland, the 1861 Act governed abortion until 2019 when key provisions were removed. In Ireland, the 1861 Act – inherited from UK law upon Irish independence in 1922 – governed abortion until 2013.¹

In what follows, we offer a brief history of the current abortion law in each region to account for recent changes. We also provide an explanation of the de facto patterns of abortion access in each, considering the extra-legal dimensions that expand or restrict abortion access. Ethical approval and informed consent were not required for this article because it did not involve any primary data collection. This article is limited to a brief review of law and practice in the five regions, drawn from secondary scholar-ship and government documents.

Legal and non-legal barriers to abortion

The following analysis is rooted in a comparison of the laws in these regions, but we move beyond the legal texts to consider non-legal dimensions that shape the practical availability of abortion. We have written elsewhere about clandestine abortion networks in these regions which have become sophisticated and well-developed in the absence of legal reform.³ However, no amount of activist provision for clandestine self-managed abortion can address the needs of all abortion-seekers or offer safe abortion care throughout pregnancy. Restrictive abortion laws are themselves human rights violations and abortion-seekers cannot access self-determination and bodily integrity without the availability of safe, legal and local abortion.⁴

Reforming restrictive laws is only the first step. Even in countries with legal frameworks that allow for safe abortion, numerous factors limit people's abilities to obtain these services. Ongoing problems with abortion provision in decriminalised jurisdictions like Canada and some Australian states/territories provide a case in point.^{5,6} Nonlegal factors that limit the availability of abortion include non-functioning health systems, lack of trained providers, lack of services in rural areas, poor transportation infrastructure, lack of supplies, lack of knowledge by abortionseekers about services, high costs of abortion, lack of insurance coverage for abortion, complex referral and reimbursement mechanisms, anti-abortion harassment, administrative barriers like waiting periods, rules limiting who can act as an abortion provider, abortion stigma, lack of privacy/confidentiality and/or obstruction by actors in the health service, among others.⁴ Non-legal barriers are complex and context-specific. They are closely bound up

with the legal framework for abortion in a given country, but they are also shaped by many other factors. For example, many countries have legal provision for doctors to declare themselves 'conscientious objectors' to abortion, but the professional medical culture and healthcare system structure impact the extent to which conscientious objection disrupts or obstructs abortion access. ^{7,8} By extension, non-legal factors can also facilitate access to abortion: just as professional medical culture can pressure doctors to act as objectors, it can also foster a culture of conscientious commitment to abortion care. ⁹ Using this framework for understanding legal and non-legal barriers, in what follows we present each of the five regions separately, with sections on historical/legal context and access in practice.

Republic of Ireland

Until 2019, legal and safe abortion was almost entirely unavailable in Ireland. Abortion had been illegal since the state's establishment in 1922, when it inherited in the United Kingdom's 1861 Offences Against the Person Act. Although abortion was already outlawed, in 1983 Ireland held a referendum which added the Eighth Amendment to its constitution. The Eighth Amendment committed the state to 'vindicate the right to life of the unborn' and accorded equal status to the foetus and pregnant person. The referendum to institute a constitutional ban on abortion was driven by anti-abortion groups in Ireland who feared that legal abortion might be introduced through the courts.¹⁰ Subsequent referendums in 1992 refined the scope of the de facto abortion ban, including by establishing the constitutionality of seeking abortion abroad, but no legislation was passed to give clarity to the Eighth Amendment until 2013.¹¹ At that point, a highly restrictive law came into force that clarified the circumstances under which life-saving abortion could be accessed in Ireland. 12 This marked the first piece of legislation that outlined legal grounds for abortion in the region. 13 Meanwhile, the highprofile death of Savita Halappanavar and European court judgments¹⁴ against Ireland had mobilised a pro-choice movement which grew in power from 2012 onwards. Abortion travel abroad also continued: during 2001–2016, between 9 and 18 people left Ireland each day to access abortion abroad; an unknown number obtained abortion pills through clandestine networks. 15 By 2016, the unsustainability of the Eighth Amendment regime became an unavoidable issue for the political elites who had been reluctant to grapple with it.¹⁶

After holding a Citizens Assembly and joint parliamentary committee on the issue, the Irish government voted to hold a referendum in May 2018. The referendum asked Irish voters whether they wanted to remove the Eighth Amendment from the constitution and replace it with a provision to enable the legislature to regulate abortion.¹⁷ The referendum campaign was largely led by civil society

campaigns on both sides, although many Irish politicians took prominent pro-repeal positions, including the Taoiseach (Prime Minister) and Health Minister. ¹⁸ Clergy took a backseat in the campaign, while doctors, lawyers and politicians were the most prominent public representatives for both campaigns. ¹⁵ The referendum on the Eighth Amendment was held on 25 May 2018 when a two-thirds majority voted to strike down the abortion ban. Despite speculation that a strong urban–rural divide would become evident in the referendum result, 25 of 26 counties in Ireland voted for reform. ¹⁹

After the repeal vote, the government set about legislating for abortion. The Health (Regulation of Termination of Pregnancy) Act was passed in December 2018. This law allows for abortion on request up to 12 weeks and for abortion at a later gestation in the case of risk to health/life or severe foetal anomaly.²⁰ The abortion service for termination before 12 weeks is led by general practitioners (GPs) and sexual health providers, with additional provision in hospitals. The new law maintains criminal penalties for anyone – doctor, parent, spouse and so on – who helps a person to obtain an abortion outside of the terms of the new law, although it no longer criminalises the person who obtains the abortion. Abortion services launched in Ireland in January 2019.

Abortion services in practice

In the first annual report on its abortion service, the Irish Department of Health reported that 6666 abortions had been carried out in 2019, 98% of which took place within the 12-week 'on request' period. ²¹ During that same period, the UK Department of Health reported 375 abortions that were carried out for patients who travelled from Ireland, totalling 7041 recorded abortions among Irish residents.²² This is a much higher figure compared with the previous year when abortions were not available in Ireland: in 2018, the UK Department of Health recorded only 2879 abortions among Irish residents.²³ (The Irish government's report on abortion services cites only the total number of abortions, not an abortion rate per 1000 women.²¹) The substantial increase to 6666 likely reflects the true extent of demand for abortion that was masked by the semi-clandestine nature of abortion under the Eighth Amendment, where possibilities for abortion included travelling abroad or attempting to self-manage abortion with medication ordered online. However, the true extent of self-managed abortion in Ireland before 2019 is difficult to estimate because it was criminalised and clandestine.³

Abortion access in Ireland since January 2019 is clearly incomparable with what preceded it. The 6666 legal abortions carried out in 2019 stand in stark contrast to the 32 legal abortions carried out in Ireland one year earlier. The move from a near-total ban to free, safe and legal abortion with an 'on request' period of 12 weeks is a significant

advance for reproductive freedom in Ireland. However, in 2020, 194 people from the Irish Republic travelled to England for a termination, highlighting serious problems with abortion access in practice, most of which have been created by flaws in the legislation and can be amended at the upcoming 3-year review.²⁵ Next, we outline three obstacles to access.

First, abortion-seekers in Ireland are denied care because of the rigidity of the law's mandatory waiting period and gestational limits. The new law requires a 3-day waiting period after the abortion request is made in consultation with a doctor. In practice, doctors interpret this to mean that the waiting period and termination must both be completed by the end of the 12-week gestation window; someone who presents at 11 weeks + 5 days would be denied abortion care under the current practices. No exceptions are made for people who have experienced failed medication abortion within the Irish medical system: if they present past 12 weeks, they are denied care in Ireland and forced to travel abroad.²⁶ Imposing such a waiting period also produces harmful effects because it creates a minimum two-appointment requirement which adds an additional time and travel burden.²⁷ In 2019, the charity Abortion Support Network reported contact from 160 abortion-seekers from Ireland, most of whom only discovered their pregnancy after the 12-week cut off. 28 The foreseeable harms of the waiting period requirement were raised during the legislative debate, but the Health Minister rejected amendments that would have allowed this waiting period to be waived or counted from the appointment request, rather than the appointment itself.¹⁷

Second, the legislation imposes unworkable and arbitrary standards for termination after 12 weeks, leaving people who experience foetal anomalies in pregnancy especially vulnerable. To access later termination in Ireland, two specialist medical practitioners must agree there is a 'condition affecting the fetus that is likely to lead to the death of the foetus either before, or within 28 days of birth'. 20 In practice, such a requirement has proved difficult to satisfy and there is growing evidence that the law creates a chilling effect around certifications of fatal foetal anomaly. In a 2020 study carried out at University College Cork, doctors described their fear of prosecution and media scandal as a result of a misdiagnosis. Doctors in the study described the law as 'too restrictive' and explained that its rigidity meant that people were being forced to travel for conditions that were 'not quite fatal enough' according to the law's terms.²⁹

Third, abortion services are geographically uneven and some rural areas are still without services. In 2021, the National Women's Council of Ireland found that only 1 in 10 GPs provide early medical abortions while only half of maternity hospitals provide surgical care.³⁰ This geographical unevenness stems partly from obstructive doctors, for whom the legislation creates wide scope for conscientious

objection.²⁶ Anecdotal evidence from reproductive rights groups also suggests low-level obstruction by practitioners who provide inaccurate scans that either delay abortion-seekers or lead them to travel when they should qualify for care in Ireland.²⁸ Geographical unevenness in the service has been temporarily ameliorated by telemedicine abortion services introduced during the Covid-19 pandemic, during which patients have been able to have remote telemedical consultations and collect both medications to use at home, eliminating the need for multiple in-person visits.³¹

Northern Ireland

In 2019, abortion was decriminalised in Northern Ireland, ending 158 years of a near-total abortion ban in the region. Previously, Northern Ireland had been governed by the highly restrictive Offences Against the Person Act of 1861 and subsequent legal precedents that interpreted it. 32 Under this law, only a handful of pregnant people could access abortion in local hospitals each year. Some people travelled to other parts of the United Kingdom to access abortion services where they paid the same fees as non-residents, while others attempted illegal methods of ending their pregnancies, including by buying abortion pills online.³³ In 2017, the UK Government established funding to cover the travel and procedure costs for Northern Irish people seeking abortion on the UK mainland. In that same year, just 12 people from Northern Ireland accessed abortion in local facilities while more than 900 travelled to England.³⁴

The 2019 decriminalisation of abortion resulted from the confluence of several events. First, a string of high-profile prosecutions relating to abortion during 2015–2017 increased public awareness of the treatment of people experiencing crisis pregnancies and helped consolidate the pro-choice campaign narrative in a human rights framework (pp. 21–23).³⁵ Second, an inquiry by the United Nations Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women found Northern Ireland's abortion law in grave and systematic violation of the Convention in 2018 (p. 18). Subsequently, the majority of judges in a 2018 Supreme Court Case brought forward by the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission (NIHRC) found the abortion law to be incompatible with human rights law.³⁷ In addition, the success of the campaign to legalise abortion in the Republic of Ireland in 2018 boosted the visibility and momentum of the campaign to reform the abortion law north of the border. In 2019, with Northern Ireland's Executive collapsed, campaigners found an opportunity to cement decriminalisation via Westminster in the Northern Ireland Executive Formation Bill, which was intended to provide for an extension of time for forming an Executive. Activists argued that the abortion issue was not just a health issue (which is a devolved issue governed by the Northern Irish Assembly) but a human rights issue that the UK government at Westminster had the authority to legislate on. Furthermore, they argued that people in Northern

Ireland could not wait for the Northern Ireland Assembly for reform given that it had been collapsed since January 2017. Stella Creasy MP tabled an amendment that would decriminalise abortion in Northern Ireland, should there not be a sitting Northern Ireland Assembly by 21 October 2019. On 22 October, with Stormont still not functioning, this law took effect and repealed sections 58 and 59 of the 1861 law.

In repealing these sections and imposing a moratorium on all criminal proceedings relating to an offence under those sections, the new law decriminalised abortion in Northern Ireland. Under regulations in effect from 31 March 2020, abortion is now legal without conditionality up to 12 weeks gestation, and up to 24 weeks gestation where the pregnancy would risk the physical or mental health of the pregnant person greater than the risk of terminating the pregnancy. In cases of foetal abnormality and where there is risk to the person's life, there is access to abortion with no gestational time limit. The March 2020 law did, however, re-introduce criminal penalties for 'unlawful terminations'. 39

Abortion services in practice

Despite its 2019 abortion decriminalisation, and over a year since the new regulations took effect, the Northern Ireland Health Minister is yet to commission abortion services. Until services are commissioned, the task of providing early medical abortion services has fallen to Northern Ireland's five local Health and Social Care Trusts. Most of the Trusts are only providing abortion up to 10 weeks, rather than the 12 weeks that the law permits. 40 Under this temporary system of care – which has been led by a group of fewer than a dozen medics – 719 abortions took place in Northern Ireland between 31 March and 14 October 2020 compared with just 8 the previous year. 40,41 While this is a significant increase, the lack of additional resourcing coupled with the pressure brought on by the COVID-19 pandemic means that some of the Trusts have had to close or temporarily suspend their abortion services, leaving some areas in Northern Ireland without local abortion provision. The lack of cover for abortions across the region has led to what campaigners have termed a 'postcode lottery' of abortion provision.42

In January 2021, the NIHRC responded to the lack of commissioned and funded abortion services in Northern Ireland – which, it says, has caused 'a vacuum for many women and girls seeking such services' – by launching legal action against the Secretary of State for Northern Ireland, the Northern Ireland Executive and the Department of Health for Northern Ireland. The NIHRC has warned that the failure of the Northern Ireland Executive and Department to agree to fund and commission services breaches the European Convention on Human Rights.

While abortion is now legally accessible in Northern Ireland, it is not yet a healthcare service easily available to those who require it. Abortion has long been a contentious

and politicised issue in Northern Ireland³² and the law reform cannot change that overnight. Polarised and loud pro- and anti- abortion voices remain, with the Northern Ireland Assembly led by the anti-abortion Democratic Unionist Party and Sinn Féin, which recently reversed its stance on abortion to support the new regulations. While the majority of public opinion favours abortion reform,⁴⁴ it is not clear how legal reforms will translate into practical access to a healthcare service which, for generations, has been something people have had to access secretly. Abortion services need to be made available urgently.

England

Abortion in England is still regulated under the criminal code via the 1861 Offences Against the Person Act, but is legally available through the 1967 Abortion Act which established grounds under which abortion can be performed. Originally, this law permitted termination up to 28 weeks of pregnancy, but this was reduced to 24 weeks in 1990. Terminations are permitted after 24 weeks in rare circumstances, including on health/life grounds and on the grounds of 'severe disability'. In England and Wales, the majority of abortions (74%) take place in the independent sector, in stand-alone clinics run by BPAS, MSI or NUPAS, and 99% of all abortions that take place in England are funded by the National Health Service.

England's abortion law is complex and poorly understood, in part because it is generally interpreted in a liberal way by English doctors. The 1967 Abortion Act establishes limited circumstances ('grounds') under which abortion is not a crime: namely, when the request for abortion is approved by two doctors. English law does not actually contain any provision for abortion on request or without regard to reason. In practice, English doctors broadly interpret ground C - 'that the continuance of the pregnancy would involve risk, greater than if the pregnancy were terminated, of injury to the physical or mental health of the pregnant woman' - to allow abortion on request. 46 In 2019, 98% of abortions were performed under ground C. Of these, 99.9% were carried out due to a risk to the person's mental health.²² Thus, English abortion providers interpret the law liberally, although they work in a context that maintains abortion criminalisation.

The 1967 Abortion Act was passed in a political context of concern over inequality in abortion access: the wealthy could pay for a private, safe abortion, while the poor were subjected to less safe abortions and the spectre of criminalization. The 1967 Act emphasised the importance of place in its framework for legal abortion, making licenced clinical and medical spaces the only 'approved place' in which a legal abortion could be carried out. When pills were introduced for early medical abortion in the 1990s, the 'approved place' part of the 1967 Abortion Act was

interpreted as requiring patients to take both the pills required for a medical abortion – mifepristone and misoprostol – in the abortion clinic.⁴⁷ In December 2018, the regulation was changed so that people in England could take the misoprostol at home (authorities in Scotland and Wales had already introduced this change in October 2017 and June 2018, respectively).^{48,49} In 2020, as a response to the COVID-19 pandemic which made it unsafe to travel, the UK Government amended this restriction, designating the home as an approved place under the 1967 Act and enabling people to take both pills at home.⁵⁰

Abortion services in practice

As the 1967 Abortion Act allows for a broad application of clinical discretion, abortion in England appears relatively accessible before 24 weeks. There are around 200,000 abortions per year in England, Wales and Scotland.⁵¹ In 2020, the abortion rate for England and Wales was 18.2 per 1000 women, the highest number since the Act was introduced. Of these, 85% were induced with medication rather than vacuum aspiration.²⁵

While there is a lack of data on how many abortion requests in England are denied, it is clear that despite the liberal interpretation of the law, there remain issues in accessing abortion services. This is largely because abortion remains in the criminal code and is governed by a law set more than 50 years ago, when the medical landscape was very different. 52 First, the fact that two doctors need to approve abortions can cause delays and adds a level of stigma that impacts negatively on abortion-seekers – this is especially the case in rural settings where there are fewer doctors available; second, the criminal law framework for abortion can incite fear in some medical practitioners and can deter doctors from choosing to practice in abortion provision; third, the fact that abortion needs to be performed in a clinical setting – a legal condition set at a time when the majority of abortions were performed by surgical methods - adds an unnecessary barrier to medical abortions, which now account for the majority of terminations. 52 This regulation requires a pregnant person to take the first abortion pill in a clinical setting, despite it being safe to take both mifepristone and misoprostol at home without having to travel or wait for an appointment. Since the government temporarily lifted this regulation to allow both pills to be taken at home during the COVID-19 pandemic, abortions have taken place at earlier gestations: almost 50% of abortions took place before 7 weeks gestation between January and June 2020, compared with almost 40% for the same period the previous year, demonstrating that people were able to access the service sooner and that the legal requirement to take the first pill in a clinic adds a barrier to swift abortion care.⁵³ (On 26 November 2020, the UK Government launched a consultation on whether the temporary measure to allow two abortion pills to be taken at home should be made permanent. At the time of writing, the consultation is still open.)

However, some abortions need to take place in a hospital, and in these cases, access issues come down to location and waiting times. According to BPAS, there is a lack of appropriate services for women and pregnant people with medical complexities who must be cared for in hospital settings. ⁵⁴ With limited services, these people sometimes have to travel far or endure long waiting times for a termination. In some cases, they have no options but to continue with their pregnancy. During 2016 and 2017, BPAS was unable to secure NHS hospital treatment for 46 people in this category. ⁵⁵

Although there is a liberal application of the abortion law in England, the fact that abortion remains in the criminal code, restrictions around mifepristone/misoprostol and the lack of NHS hospital services that offer treatment up to 24 weeks on all grounds produces barriers to the accessibility of abortion in terms of speed and therefore safety.⁵⁴

Scotland and Wales

Scotland and Wales, like England, are governed by the 1967 Abortion Act. An examination of abortion access patterns in all three jurisdictions can therefore highlight how a law's application is context-specific. While in England and Wales the 1967 Act amended the 1861 Offences Against the Person Act, in Scotland it updated a common law framework for abortion provision. Thus, while all three regions share an abortion law, abortion remains a common law crime in Scotland and a statutory crime in England and Wales. During the COVID-19 pandemic, the UK Government, Scottish Government and Welsh Government all introduced temporary measures to allow people to take mifepristone at home, as well as giving approval for telephone, video consultations and remote prescribing (pp. 4–5).⁵⁶ Whereas in England and Wales the gestational limit for a telemedical abortion at home is 10 weeks, in Scotland - where abortion is a devolved issue governed by the Scottish government – there is a 12-week limit.57

Abortion services in practice

The NHS provides free abortion care in Scotland, Wales and England. NHS-funded provision can be carried out in hospital settings or in independently run licenced abortion clinics (BPAS, MSI and NUPAS). There is variation as to the gestational limits, internal capacity and treatment options at each site, so the availability of services varies at a local level, meaning that people living in some – usually more remote – areas have to travel to access abortion care.

In Scotland, there are no independently run clinics; abortions are only provided in hospital settings, and none of these provide abortion up to 24 weeks. In practice, Scotlish abortion services are difficult to access after

18 weeks and generally not available after 20 weeks, well below the 24-week legal limit in UK law.⁵⁸ Although the reasons for this lack of services are not clear, Purcell et al.⁵⁹ suggest that medical providers' 'distaste' for later abortions and senior management's lack of support for later abortions are important factors (p. 102).

Rurality and remoteness also create geographical unevenness in abortion access. Many people living in rural or island communities are unable to access services locally. This impacts deprived populations most: in the Islands (Orkney, Shetland and Western Isles), the most deprived residents are the least likely to access abortion services, in contrast to Scotland as a whole, where those who are most deprived are more than twice as likely to access to abortion services (p. 8).⁶⁰ In remote communities, financial costs and other barriers associated with travelling to the mainland means those facing structural issues of socio-economic disadvantage can be left struggling to access the healthcare.⁶⁰

In Wales, there are 14 sites providing abortion services, of which two are independent BPAS clinics (p. 6).⁶¹ Most of these sites are clustered in the South of Wales to reflect population density, meaning that abortion-seekers in the North often have to travel for care. Across Wales, the highest gestational limit for ground C and D abortion provision is 18 weeks.⁶¹ As of 2019, there were no surgical options provided in Wales beyond 16 weeks and women across much of Wales had no surgical option beyond 12 weeks. Unlike in Scotland, abortion is not a devolved issue for the Welsh Assembly, meaning it remains under the jurisdiction of Westminster.⁴⁹

In comparison, there are more than 100 independent specialist clinics approved to carry out abortions in England, in addition to hospitals. 62 People from Scotland and Wales seeking a later surgical abortion often have to travel to England, where currently four stand-alone clinics and three hospitals provide abortions up to 24 weeks. While this impacts access abortion-seekers in Scotland and Wales in terms of distance, travel time and associated costs, the reality is that later surgical abortions make up a minority of overall abortions. In 2020, 81% of abortions were performed under 9 weeks gestation in Scotland and 97% were carried out medically (pp. 4-9).63 This represents the largest percentage of terminations carried out under 9 weeks gestation since reporting in Scotland began, likely influenced by the changes due to COVID-19 that allowed a telemedicine home abortion service.

According to BPAS, the temporary telemedicine provision has meant waiting times for abortion have fallen by more than a week and has opened abortion access to people who previously faced barriers to accessing abortion care due to the requirement to take medication in a clinic, including domestic abuse survivors; people with disabilities; people from certain religious or cultural backgrounds; people living with socio-economic disadvantage; and

people living in remote areas.⁶⁰ Telemedicine also prevents abortion-seekers feeling intimidated by anti-abortion protests which have risen across the United Kingdom in the past few years,⁶⁴ with groups like 40 Days for Life keeping a tally on their homepage of the number of people they have convinced to not go ahead with an abortion, the number of abortion centres closed and the number of abortion workers they have forced to quit their jobs.⁶⁵

While Wales, Scotland and England share the same 1967 legislation in terms of abortion provision, access differs in each region depending on the services commissioned at a local level. The roll out of the temporary telemedicine service has seemingly collapsed this disparity and the barriers that prevented certain populations from accessing abortion. Currently, all three are holding consultations to decide whether to make the temporary measure a permanent feature of abortion provision.

Conclusion

In this article, we sought to illustrate the complexities that shape how abortion law becomes abortion service (or lack thereof). The United Kingdom and Republic of Ireland are useful contexts to examine these issues, both because they have undergone significant changes in abortion law in recent years and because they demonstrate the context-specific legal and non-legal barriers that impact abortion access at different national and regional scales.

Our analysis has shown that legal abortion does not necessarily equate to accessible abortion services. For more than 50 years, England, governed by the 1967 Abortion Act, had a considerably more liberal legal framework for abortion than Ireland and Northern Ireland. Yet, recent reforms in the latter two regions mean England is now the only jurisdiction of the three where abortion is wholly covered by the criminal code and the only jurisdiction without any period of 'on request' access. Abortionseekers in England must give reasons that comport with the existing legal reasons to end a pregnancy. Although abortion providers in England interpret these limitations in the least restrictive way, the law maintains their gatekeeping role and preserves their power at the expense of autonomy for abortion-seekers. In the regional context, these barriers to entry are low relative to the barriers on Irish and Northern Irish abortion-seekers, where waiting periods enforce delays, uneven provision generates disparities between postcodes, and the nascent medical culture around abortion provision remains hamstrung by stigma, uncertainties about interpreting the law and obstruction from opponents of abortion. Barriers in England are also low relative to Wales and Scotland, where fewer providers and lower gestational limits force many abortion-seekers to leave their home region for care.

Beyond abortion law, we have argued that the availability of abortion access is determined by numerous

extralegal factors. The real accessibility of services depends on cultural acceptance of the law, political will to implement it and medical culture and medical practice to facilitate it. With abortion access, the speed, availability, efficiency and locality of provision are vitally important factors, the absence of any one of which can delay an abortion-seeker and result in them being denied care. The perils of delay and obstruction are particularly acute for people who have multiple barriers to overcome in pursuit of abortion, even in a context where abortion laws are relatively progressive, including non-citizens, undocumented people, people in abusive or controlling relationships and other marginalised groups face compounding barriers to safe abortion care.

The regions discussed in this article have different levels of autonomy over their abortion laws. Central governments in Dublin and London write abortion laws for their jurisdictions; regional governments in Edinburgh, Cardiff and Belfast have varying levels of control over their abortion laws and regulations. We have covered these distinctions in fine-grain detail above, but here we conclude with a general comment about the interdependence of the systems for abortion provision in all of the places discussed. National or regional governments with autonomous control over abortion law legislate independently, but shortcomings in their abortion provision systems create spillover in the form of abortion-seekers who travel to more permissive jurisdictions. In the geographical area we discuss in this article, England remains the destination for abortion-seekers from all regions. For example, Ireland's reticence to allow abortions after 12 weeks in its 2018 abortion law has not ended the demand for post-12-week abortion. Instead, this limitation merely displaces people whose gestational age exceeds it, many of whom travel to England for abortion, relying on much the same infrastructure of English clinics and nongovernment organisation support services that served Irish abortion-seekers under the Eighth Amendment.

As we made final changes to this article, the Northern Irish charity Informing Choices NI announced that its medication abortion services will be withdrawn and its clients forced to travel to England, if government funding is not urgently allocated. ⁶⁶ The geographical proximity of the regions discussed in this article, as well as the substantial differences in abortion services within them, creates a persistent interdependence between abortion-seekers and abortion services. Inadequate services with insurmountable barriers in one jurisdiction will continue to result in heightened demand for clandestine self-managed abortion and abortion travel abroad, despite the provisions set out in the abortions laws of each region.

Declaration of conflicting interests

The author(s) declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship and/or publication of this article.

Funding

The author(s) disclosed receipt of the following financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article: This research was supported by a Leverhulme Early Career Fellowship [ECF-2017-698].

ORCID iD

Sydney Calkin https://orcid.org/0000-0003-3791-8029

References

- Offences against the Person Act 1861, pp. 58–59, https:// www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/Vict/24-25/100/contents
- 2. HM Government. A new legal framework for abortion services in Northern Ireland: government consultation, 4 November 2019, https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/844394/Government_consultation_-_A_new_legal_framework_for_abortion_services_in_Northern_Ireland_November 2019 .pdf (accessed 1 February 2021).
- Calkin S. Transnational abortion pill flows and the political geography of abortion in Ireland. *Territ Politic Gov* 2021; 9(2): 163–179.
- Culwell KR and Hurwitz M. Addressing barriers to safe abortion. *Int J Gynaecol Obstet* 2013; 121(Suppl. 1): S16– S19.
- 5. Johnstone R. *After Morgentaler: the politics of abortion in Canada*. Vancouver, BC, Canada: UBC Press, 2017.
- Baird B. Decriminalization and women's access to abortion in Australia. *Health Hum Rights* 2017; 19(1): 197–208.
- 7. De Zordo S, Mishtal J and Anton L (eds). *A fragmented landscape: abortion governance and protest logics in Europe*. New York: Berghahn Books, 2016.
- Heino A, Gissler M, Apter D, et al. Conscientious objection and induced abortion in Europe. Eur J Contracept Reprod Health Care 2013; 18(4): 231–233.
- Dickens BM and Cook RJ. Conscientious commitment to women's health. *Int J Gynaecol Obstet* 2011; 113(2): 163–166.
- Fletcher R. Post-colonial fragments: representations of abortion in Irish law and politics. *J Law Soc* 2001; 28(4): 568–579.
- 11. De Londras F and Enright M. Repealing the 8th: reforming Irish Abortion Law. Bristol: Policy Press, 2018.
- Protection of Life during Pregnancy Act 2013. ISB, http:// www.irishstatutebook.ie/eli/2013/act/35
- De Londras F. Protection of Life during Pregnancy Act 2013. In: Rackley E and Auchmuty R (eds) Women's legal landmarks: celebrating the history of women and law in the UK and Ireland. London: Bloomsbury Publishing, 2018, pp. 597–604.
- 14. A, B & C v Ireland (2011) 53 EHRR 13.
- 15. Browne K and Calkin S (eds). *After repeal: rethinking abortion politics*. London: Zed Books, 2020.
- 16. Reidy T. The 2018 referendum: over before it began! In: Browne K and Calkin S (eds) *After repeal: rethinking abortion politics*. London: Zed Books, 2020, pp. 21–35.
- Enright M. Abortion law in Ireland: reflecting on reform.
 In: Black L and Dunne P (eds) Law and gender in Modern

- *Ireland: critique and reform.* Oxford: Hart Publishing, 2019, pp. 55–70.
- Field L. The abortion referendum of 2018 and a timeline of abortion politics in Ireland to date. *Irish Political Studies* 2018; 33(4): 608–628.
- RTÉ. Results of the 8th Amendment Referendum of 25 May 2018, https://www.rte.ie/news/eighth-amendment/results/ (accessed 1 February 2021).
- Health (Regulation of Termination of Pregnancy) Act 2018.
 ISB. http://www.irishstatutebook.ie/eli/2018/act/31
- 21. Department of Health. Health (regulation of termination of pregnancy) Act 2018, annual report on notifications 2019. Government of Ireland, 2019, https://www.gov.ie/en/publication/b410b-health-regulation-of-termination-of-pregnancy-act-2018-annual-report-on-notifications-2019/(accessed 11 February 2021).
- 22. Department of Health and Social Care. Abortion statistics for England and Wales. UK Government, 2019, https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/abortion-statistics-forengland-and-wales-2019 (accessed 11 February 2021).
- Department of Health and Social Care. Abortion statistics for England and Wales. UK Government, 2018, https:// www.gov.uk/government/statistics/abortion-statistics-forengland-and-wales-2018 (accessed 11 February 2021).
- 24. Department of Health. Fifth annual report on the protection of Life during Pregnancy Act 2013. Government of Ireland, 2019, https://www.gov.ie/en/publication/d65673-fifth-annual-report-on-the-protection-of-life-during-pregnancy-act-2/ (accessed 10 February 2021).
- Department of Health and Social Care. Abortion statistics for England and Wales. UK Government, 2020, https:// www.gov.uk/government/statistics/abortion-statistics-forengland-and-wales-2020/abortion-statistics-england-andwales-2020#key-points-in-2020 (accessed 14 June 2021).
- Donnelly M and Murray C. Abortion care in Ireland: developing legal and ethical frameworks for conscientious provision. *Int J Gynaecol Obstet* 2020; 148(1): 127–132.
- O'Shaughnessy A. A race against the 'body clock': abortion and the temporal politics of the 'waiting period'. ReproSoc, November, http://www.reprosoc.com/blog/2019/11/20/arace-against-the-body-clock-abortion-and-the-temporalpolitics-of-the-waiting-period (accessed 1 February 2021).
- Abortion Support Network. 2019 annual report, https:// www.asn.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/ASNtrustees-report-and-accounts-2019-FINAL-200611.pdf (accessed 1 February 2021).
- Power S, Meaney S and O'Donoghue K. Fetal medicine specialist experiences of providing a new service of termination of pregnancy for fatal fetal anomaly: a qualitative study. *BJOG-Int J Obstet Gy* 2021; 128(4): 676–684.
- National Women's Council of Ireland. Accessing abortion in Ireland: meeting the needs of every woman, 2021, https:// www.nwci.ie/images/uploads/15572_NWC_Abortion_ Paper_WEB.pdf (accessed 21 May 2021).
- Moreau C, Shankar M, Glasier A, et al. Abortion regulation in Europe in the era of COVID-19: a spectrum of policy responses. *BMJ Sex Reprod Health*. Epub ahead of print 22 October 2020. DOI: 10.1136/bmjsrh-2020-200724.
- Thomson J. Abortion law and political institutions: explaining policy resistance. New York: Springer, 2018.

33. Whitaker R and Horgan G. Abortion governance in the New Northern Ireland. In: Zordo SD, Mishtal J and Anton L (eds) A fragmented landscape: abortion governance and protest logics in Europe. New York: Berghahn Books, 2016, pp. 245–265.

- Amnesty International UK. Northern Ireland: only 12 abortions allowed under 'restrictive and unfit law' last year. Press release, January 2019, https://www.amnesty.org.uk/press-releases/northern-ireland-only-12-abortions-allowed-under-restrictive-and-unfit-law-last-year (accessed 1 February 2021).
- Sheldon S, O'Neill J, Parker C, et al. 'Too much, too indigestible, too fast'? The decades of struggle for abortion law reform in Northern Ireland. *Modern Law Rev* 2020; 83(4): 761–796.
- 36. Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women. Report of the inquiry concerning the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland under article 8 of the optional protocol to the convention on the elimination of all forms of discrimination against women. United Nations, 2018, https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/ CEDAW/Shared%20Documents/GBR/INT_CEDAW_ ITB GBR 8637 E.pdf
- UK Supreme Court. Judgment 2018 UKSC 27, https://www.supremecourt.uk/cases/docs/uksc-2017-0131-judgment.pdf (accessed 1 February 2021).
- 38. Amnesty International UK. Northern Ireland abortion: Westminster must not miss crucial opportunity to reform law. Press release, October 2018, https://www.amnesty.org.uk/press-releases/northern-ireland-abortion-westminstermust-not-miss-crucial-opportunity-reform-law (accessed 24 June 2021).
- The abortion (Northern Ireland) regulations 2020, s11, https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2020/345/regulation/11/made
- Topping A. UK ministers face legal action over lack of abortion services in Northern Ireland. *The Guardian*, 10 January 2021, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/ jan/10/uk-ministers-face-legal-action-over-lack-abortionservices-northern-ireland (accessed 11 February 2021).
- 41. Northern Ireland Department of Health. Northern Ireland termination of pregnancy statistics 2018/19. Northern Ireland Government, 2020, https://www.health-ni.gov.uk/news/northern-ireland-termination-pregnancy-statistics-201819 (accessed 1 February 2021).
- 42. Amnesty International UK. Northern Ireland: abortion services cease at South Eastern trust following health department failure. Press release, January 2021, https:// www.amnesty.org.uk/press-releases/northern-ireland-abortion-services-cease-south-eastern-trust-following-health (accessed 12 February 2021).
- 43. Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission. Human Rights Commission takes legal action on lack of abortion services in NI. Press release, January 2021, https://www.nihrc.org/news/ detail/human-rights-commission-takes-legal-action-on-lackof-abortion-services-in-ni (accessed 12 February 2021).
- 44. Northern Ireland life and times survey 2018. Module: abortion, https://www.ark.ac.uk/nilt/2018/Abortion/index.html (accessed 1 February 2021).

 Abortion Act 1967, https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/ 1967/87/contents

- 46. Sheldon S. *Beyond control: medical power and abortion law*. London: Pluto Press, 1997.
- 47. Sheldon S. The medical framework and early medical abortion in the U.K.: how can a state control swallowing? In: Cook R, Erdman J and Dickens B (eds) *Abortion law in transnational perspective: cases and controversies*. Philadelphia, PA: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2014, pp. 189–209.
- 48. UK Government. Government confirms plans to approve the home-use of early abortion pills. *Press release*, 2018, https://www.gov.uk/government/news/government-confirms-plans-to-approve-the-home-use-of-early-abortion-pills (accessed 20 January 2021).
- 49. Moon DS, Thompson J and Whiting S. Lost in the process? The impact of devolution on abortion law in the United Kingdom. *Br J Politics Int Relat* 2019; 21(4): 728–745.
- 50. UK Government. Temporary approval of home use for both stages of early medical abortion, 30 March 2020, https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/temporary-approval-of-home-use-for-both-stages-of-early-medical-abortion–2 (accessed 20 January 2021).
- 51. Sheldon S. The decriminalisation of abortion: an argument for modernisation. *Oxf J Legal Stud* 2016; 36(2): 334–365.
- Lee E, Sheldon S and Macvarish J. The 1967 Abortion Act fifty years on: abortion, medical authority and the law revisited. Soc Sci Med 2018; 212: 26–32.
- 53. UK Government. Abortion statistics for England and Wales during the COVID-19 pandemic, https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/abortion-statistics-during-the-coronavirus-pandemic-january-to-june-2020/abortion-statistics-for-england-and-wales-during-the-covid-19-pandemic (accessed 25 January 2021).
- 54. British Pregnancy Advisory Service. British women forced to continue pregnancies that risk their health. Press release, 15 March 2018, https://www.bpas.org/about-our-charity/ press-office/press-releases/british-women-forced-to-continue-pregnancies-that-risk-their-health/
- British Pregnancy Advisory Service. Medically complex women and abortion care. Press release, March 2018, https://www.bpas.org/media/2074/briefing-medically-complex-women-and-abortion-care.pdf
- British Medical Association. The law and ethics of abortion: BMA views, September 2020, https://www.bma.org.uk/media/3307/bma-view-on-the-law-and-ethics-of-abortion-sept-2020.pdf
- 57. Reynolds-Wright JJ, Johnstone A, McCabe K, et al. Telemedicine medical abortion at home under 12 weeks' gestation: a prospective observational cohort study during the COVID-19 pandemic. *BMJ Sex Reprod Health*. Epub ahead of print 4 February 2021. DOI: 10.1136/bmjsrh-2020-200976.
- Beynon-Jones SM. Timing is everything: the demarcation of 'later' abortions in Scotland. Soc Stud Sci 2012; 42(1): 53–74.
- Purcell C, Cameron S, Caird L, et al. Access to and experience of later abortion: accounts from women in Scotland. Perspect Sex Reprod Health 2014; 46(2): 101–108.

- 60. BPAS. BPAS response to Scotland telemedicine consultation. BPAS, New York, January, 2021.
- 61. Women's Health Cross-Party Group. National review of abortion services. UK Government, 2012, https://www.bpas.org/media/3121/national-review-of-abortion-services.pdf
- 62. UK Government. Independent clinics and hospitals approved to carry out abortions. Press release, May 2019, https:// www.gov.uk/government/publications/clinics-authorisedto-carry-out-abortions/list-of-independent-clinics-and-hospitals-approved-to-carry-out-abortions (accessed 21 June 2021).
- 63. Public Health Scotland. Termination of pregnancy statistics; year ending December 2020, 25 May 2021, https://

- beta.isdscotland.org/find-publications-and-data/population-health/sexual-health/termination-of-pregnancy-statistics/(accessed 9 June 2021).
- 64. BPAS, Back off briefing on the demonstrations (abortions clinics) bill, June 2020, https://www.bpasorg.uk/media/3355/demonstrations-abortion-clinics-bill-briefing.pdf
- 65. 40 Days for Life, https://www.40daysforlife.com/en/ (accessed 17 June 2021).
- 66. Smyth L. Northern Ireland abortion service facing axe if funding not secured. *Belfast Telegraph*, 22 June 2021, https://www.belfasttelegraph.co.uk/news/health/northern-ireland-abortion-service-facing-axe-if-funding-not-secured-40565900.html